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Scuttlebutt 

Taken at the ANMM Classic & Wooden Boat Festival , 2012 
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tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
Wƻƴ .Ŝƭƭ 

 

Hmmm, to apologise or not to apologise, that is the question ..... 

It seems my column last month was emotive enough to generate some 
feedback (which itself is an improvement on none) and it was along the 
lines of òwhatõs with all the negativity?ó and it is indeed a valid question. 
Members are building or restoring boats (and other artefacts), meetings 
are reasonably well attended (given that many cannot), the Association is 
financially stable with good reserves, we have no internal politics or ideo-
logical divisions to contend with, we are connected with other organisa-
tions with similar interests ... whatõs not to be happy about?  My point was, 
and is, that the road to happiness is smooth and sweet as long as other 
people are pumping up the tyres.  Iõm sorry if anyone felt it was too nega-
tive, but the TPC (Tyre Pumpers Collective) needs to be growing, not 
shrinking. 

Talking of positive links to other organisations, I recently made a trip to 
Port Macquarie via Smithõs Lake and Coffs Harbour.  By pure coincidence 
(honestly, yer ôonour) our accommodation at Smithõs Lake was a stoneõs 
throw from Brian Jonesõ place (he of Bellinger Canoe fame, if not fortune) 
and since my 9 yo grandkids are half way through building one (and taking 
considerably longer than a three day weekend, but thatõs another story) I 
thought Iõd look him up.  Iõd like to say that we had a beer or two and 

talked about kids and boatbuilding but as he was out of town it would 
hardly be accurate! I did have a peek at his steamboat under the covers 
and made a mental note to return with some warmer weather.  He lives in a 
nice part of the world. 

Coffs Harbour has a harbour (an international marina, no less), a timber 
jetty in need of restoration, a small maritime museum and several creeks, 
but seems to be a desert regarding anything of interest to the WBA.  For 

this part of the holiday and in the interests of marital harmony I was quite 
prepared not to look too hard and I would be happy to stand corrected by 
the more enlightened. 

The stop-over in Port Macquarie, on the other hand, was planned specifi-
cally to visit the Mid North Coast Maritime Museum.  I say planned but that 
stretched as far as booking a place to stay and not booking anything else 
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MNCMM covered slip and work area at Hibbardõs old boat yard, with view 
through to current project, which, all being well, is planned to be finished by 
the end of September. Most of the machinery has been donated to or pur-
chased by the museum, and in many cases was once in Keith Chambersõ 
own workshop. 
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to do.  I didnõt even know where it was.  Driving around trying to find said 
accommodation and needing to do a u-turn, I picked a street at random, 
turned right and found myself almost driving onto an old chain ferry with 
some interesting looking boats both moored and ashore and, oh look, a 
sign saying Mid North Coast Maritime Museum ....  well fancy that (ôonest, 
yer ôonour).  I was assured Keith Chambers would be in the next day (only 
open Wednesday and Saturday) and returned to play Hunt the Hotel.  
Yes, I have heard of in-car GPS but Zen is so much more fun and besides, 
we wouldnõt have passed the old pilot cottages up on the headland with 

the sign saying ...  Mid North Coast Maritime Museum, or the old 
boatshed in the town centre with the sign ...  Mid North Coast Maritime 
Museum.  (Wife Jane is starting to suspect that my apparently erratic 
navigation has a certain bias). 

Long story short, the museum is a wonderful place to visit.  Keith manag-
es the practical side of things at the old Hibbard boat yard and slipway 
and was very generous with his time in showing me around and over 
some of their current projects.  As always, old boat yards attract old boats 
and with not too many volunteers and limited resources they have to pick 
their battles carefully.  If you want a project boat and youõre serious about 
saving it, give him a call; he might well have something for you! The pilot 
cottages and the relocated & restored boat house have more static dis-
plays, including some full size dinghies and models, old outboard motors 
and hand tools and so on, and are well worth allocating some time to 
explore. 

Back in Sydney, members gathered for the June meeting to hear Tim 
Calleia talk in more detail about his 2017 Hal Harpur Award-winning Pe-
nobscot 14 project.  During the nominee interviews at the December 
Award ceremony, Tim said that, working as a plumber, much of his work 
was eventually hidden from view.  With this boat, he wanted to create 
something that would be a feature in its own right.  Working in fairly 
cramped conditions, over several years, he certainly achieved that.  Hav-
ing a clear goal also helps with the hard decisions; such as, can I stop 
sanding now and start painting? Well, what are you building ð a function-
al boat or a thing of beauty? Oh, all right then, break open another pack 
of 600 grade sandpaper .... 

Nick Lawther exhibited the latest merchandise item ð short sleeved white 
polo with WBA logo and top pocket, and made good sales on the night.  
If they continue to move quickly we will be placing another order before 
summer so register your interest if you miss out.  Nick will be back in the 
UK for a couple of months and Sally Ostland will be holding the fort in 
the meantime.  Thanks Sally. 

Yet more donated items were auctioned off; some aids to navigation for 
use with paper charts found a willing home while yours truly was fortu-
nate to win an interesting set of fids for eye-splicing various sizes of dou-
ble braid rope and hopefully by this time next year Iõll have figured out 
the instructions....  (Peter Gossell said they were actually much easier to 
use than the previous method of constructing a double-braid eye splice, 

which gives me new
-found respect 
towards such rig-
gers!) 

 

Ross Gardner and 
Les Cocker shared 
the raffle prizes.  

 

Hal Harpur! Nomi-
nations close Sep-
tember 30th ð only 
3 months of chilly 
evenings away. 

Hal Harpur Award 
& Christmas Dinner 
ð details for ticket 
sales will start to 
appear in this or 
subsequent edi-
tions and in the eNews ð donõt 
leave it to the last minute. 

The July Meeting speaker is 
Peter Gossell with a talk based 
on his CWBF presentation about 
working on Boomerang (seen 
here with Protex at Bantry Bay).  
Not many people made it to the 
April session so nowõs your 
chance to hear from our well-
respected shipwright about the 
trials and  

tribulations facing this popular 
vessel. 

 

Until then, Happy Building (or stripping, sanding, painting, polishing or 
even, hopefully, boating!) 

Jon Bell 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Winners of the raffle draw were Ross Gardner and 
Les Cocker pictured with our guest speaker Tim 

Calleia. 

Outboards ð The Old Boathouse in the town centre has quite a few old en-
gines, inboard and outboard 
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In March while attending the funeral of Lars Frostell, Bob Tullett ap-
proached me with this booklet - published by the WBA in 2001.  I hadnõt 
seen it before although my vessel is recorded in it. 

There are 77 entries in the booklet 
indicating that we have grown over the 
last 17 years or that a number of mem-
bers weren't captured at the time. 

Other than the table of vessels and 
owners at the front, the bulk of the 
booklet contains specific information 
of each vessel, history and a drawing or 
photograph.. 

If interested, I can organise a scan or 
copy for you. 

A little Nostalgia 

Remember the closing date for 
nominations for the Hal Harpur Award is 
September 30th.   
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Based on a series of highly popular articles written for Classic Boat Magazine, this witty 
collection recalls some of the incidents the author has survived in over half a century of 
messing about in boats. 

Most sailors will find something to relate to in these escapades 
from around the world and they will bring a wry smile to any 
boaters lips.  The authorõs wonderfully witty cartoons help bring 
these anecdotes to life. 

All these stories are true so WBA member 
Alan Williams writes under a pen name so 
that his architectural clients do not think 
they are entrusting their work to a seagoing 
Mr Bean.  Copies are available from Boat 
Books in Crows Nest at $24.95 or less on 
Amazon.  WBA members can get copies from 
Alan at meetings for $ 20. 

 

What often influences a lot of people`s choice of career is the 
sort of childhood in which they have been brought up.  

 

With Alan Stannard it was where he lived at East Balmain in a rented property on the 
waterfront area known as the "Needles".  Next door there were two boat yards, one 
was Victor Robinson`s boat yard, the other belonged to the well-known characters Mick 
Nesbitt and Jack Parsons, building traditional wooden fishing boats.  With the smell of 
wood shavings, linseed oil and oakum, Alan knew what he wanted to be, and that was 
a Shipwright.  It was a common occurrence to have to call the fire brigade on weekends 
to put out a fire at Mickõs yard caused from steaming timbers.  The fire boat would 
come over from Goat Island and extinguish the smouldering piles of sawdust.  Fortu-
nately, they never became serious. 

Alan comes from a working-class background.  His, great, grandfather 
William was a waterman on the Thames river in London, rowing passengers 
across the river.  He migrated to Sydney about 1854 and became a Water-
man on Port Jackson.  His son also named William, became a Shipwright 
and later became a Waterman at Man O' War Steps.  Alan`s father William 
(Bill) was a Master Mariner and held a Harbour & Rivers Licence on the 
harbour, driving anything from workboats, tugboats, lighters and ferries for 
the other branch of the family, The Stannard Bros.  Launch Services, who at 
that time were one of the biggest workboat operators on Sydney Harbour 
and various other shipping ports around the nation.  Balmain, at that time, 
was a working-class area and everyone knew one another.  Alan still vividly 
remembers the screams of an Italian woman when her very young twin 
children drowned when they fell off the wharf at the end of Darling Street.  
The whole community felt the pain. 

Born in 1947, Alan has a brother Bruce and sister Diane, his elder brother 
Bruce, took up journalism and is well known for his articles and books.  
Alan attended Nicholson Street primary school and then Rozelle Junior 
High school, leaving in his tenth year to start as an apprenticeship Ship-
wright with Cockatoo Docks & Eng Co Pty Ltd at Cockatoo Island.  In his 
early teens Alan started sailing V. J`s at the Drummoyne sailing club.  He 
progressed to 16 ft skiffs and would help Curly Lee a Shipwright build the 
skiffs in his spare time.  Alan also sailed with the Balmain 12ft Sailing Club, 
the Georges River 16ft Sailing Club and Double Bay 18ft Sailing Club, sail-
ing in Ronnie Robinson's 18 ft skiff Ampol and another 18ft skiff named 
Waltham.  Alan still sails today on Wednesdays with his cousin Chris 
Stannard at the Greenwich Flying Squadron. 

Alan started his apprenticeship in 1963 working in all the shipbuilding and 
ship repair sections.  The best job he had, while working at Cockatoo Is-
land, was working under the guidance of some very skilled loftsmen, laying 
down the lines for the naval ship HMAS Stalwart.  The lines are still scribed 
on the loft floor today.  During the last 6 months of his apprenticeship he 
was offered a position as a staff member in the contracts section, where he 
acquired a good grounding in the administration side of shipbuilding.  At 
this time, he started a part time course in Naval Architecture at which was 
to take him several years to complete partly due to National Service. 

After leaving Cockatoo Island in April 1969 he got a job at Garden Island 
Dockyard as a draftsman and several years later moved into the dockyards 
Hull Quality Assurance department.  It was at GID that he met his wife to 
be, Judy, (also a skilled draftswoman) and, at the age of 24 they were mar-
ried.  They brought a two-bedroom home unit at McMahons point and 
lived there for four years before selling it and buying their federation home 
at Roseville where they still live and raised their son and two daughters.  
They have five grandchildren. 

In 1972 Alan was conscripted into the Army as a National Serviceman.  
After basic training in Wagga Wagga he was posted to Victoria, then to the 
drawing office at Victoria Barracks in Paddington.  This suited Alan fine with 
his back ground and with the new Labour government under Gough Whit-
lam there were no more conscripts posted overseas.  He obtained the rank 
of corporal and was involved with the 1 Watercraft Workshops, military 
water section.  After serving eighteen months Alan was discharged and 
went back to his old job at Garden Island Dockyard.  He remained at Gar-
den Island until 1981. 

His next career move was into TAFE teaching and he was successful in 
gaining a position at Sydney Technical College, teaching Boat and Ship-
building, the section of Boat & Shipbuilding was moved onto Meadowbank 
TAFE College. Alan was a mentor to many apprentices in the 26 years he 
was there. Alan was not idle in his new position, he improved his own edu-
cation. These included a Diploma of Teaching, honours in Woodturning, 
Aluminium Boatbuilding post trade certificate, Marine Coxswain ticket, 
Marine Engineering certificate III, Master Mariner Class V and an Assess-
ment and Workplace Certificate 1V.  Alan enjoyed teaching although there 
were moments when his responsibilities were put to the test.  One of his 
students was electrocuted at his work place and Alan had to attend court, 
where the student's employer tried to allot some of the blame onto Alan, 
questioning him as to what safety practices had he been teaching in his 

class.  The apprentice Ship-
wright had been hosing a boats 
under water hull area on a Pa-
tent Slipway when he happened 
to hose the uncovered electrical 
board.  An investigation re-
vealed the fuses had copper 
nails inserted as it kept over-
loading and cutting out.  The 
result was that Alan was com-
pletely cleared of any blame 
and a memorial was erected at 
the Meadowbank TAFE College 
to remember the student. 

In the late 80`s Alan joined the 
Sydney Heritage Fleet.  After taking a class of apprentice Shipwright stu-
dents on a tour of the shipyard at Rozelle Bay, he noticed a boat there that 
was very run down and decided his mission was to restore the boat to its 
original condition, as this boat, named Protex was one of the boats his 
father used to drive.  Alan has been very involved in the S.H.F. ever since, 
not only with the Protex but many other projects. 

July 2007 Alan retired from full time teaching and, after obtaining a Master 
Mariner Class V certificate, he skippered some charter boats on the har-
bour.  One was an old catamaran which was based at Cabarita Point.  After 
a charter he had to collect his wages and then walk through a very dark 
secluded park at 2am.  He did not like this at all, as people had been 
mugged and robbed there on several occasions.  He would put the nights 
wages down his underpants in the hope that if robbed, they would only 
take his wallet.  Apart from this he found that dealing with drunks and 
abusive people aboard a charter vessel was no fun.  So, when in 2010 he 
was asked to run an 18 metre new Beneteau sloop charter yacht he jumped 
at it.  There were only small groups onboard at any time which were gener-
ally well behaved.  He stayed with the Beneteau until 2013. 

Also, at this 
time Alan 
started part 
time teaching 
at The North-
ern Beaches 
TAFE College, 
teaching Ma-
rine studies in 
Coxswain, 
Master V and 
Master 1V 
tickets.  In 
2013 he ac-
quired a Ma-
rine Engine 
Drivers Grade 
111 Certificate 
and in 2017 a 

Master Mariner Class 1V.  He retired from the Maritime college in 2014. 

In 2003, Alan received a 15 year service decoration from Scouts Australia. 

From 2010 until 2013 Alan was president of the Wooden Boat Association 
NSW.  He has been very active helping organise the Hobart and Sydney 
Wooden Boat festivals.  He can still be found working at the Sydney Herit-
age Fleet two days a week and generously donates his time and expertise 
to other volunteers in the organisation. 

Phil Heaney   Shipwright  
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It is the 17 of June and time to begin this report.  Even Gilli read my last 
report and picked 3 or 4 spelling mistakes.  Total nonsense of course. 

I must give 
today's 
weather, 
though I 
can't blame 
anyone for 
not wanting 
it.  A strong 
wind warn-
ing, 100% 
chance of 
rain, heavy 
at times 
and snow 
to 900 me-
tres.  I still 
managed to 

do some work on the shed construction and Gilli 
even did some painting in our rustic wash house.  
We now have the power on and the water has 
been on for some time.  Ironically there is to be a 
power outage on the 20th for our area.  I am very 
distrustful of these power people and I did not 
want to connect to the grid at all.  One day we (I) 
do hope to be independent of these tyrants and 
have solar and wind power.  Our solar power sys-
tem on the boat has never ceased to amaze me 
and has been trouble free for many years.  

I must talk about our blossoming shed and the 
dynamics of personnel.  I will admit that I am used 
to working alone, even on quite large jobs, part of 
the challenge has been to work out ways of doing 
it myself.  Having said that, teamwork is the way to 
go.  Two people can achieve at least three times as 
much as one person.  Sailing a boat is a good ex-
ample.  But who is to be captain and how does he 
or she earn those stripes.  I have three people 
helping me with this shed, we have a combined 
age of 289 years.  When Gilli is there it is much 
more, well not that much more, a bit more. We 
have a builder, an aeronautical engineer, an archi-
tect and a truck driver. All retired.  Who is to be captain? do 
we need a captain,? is there room for more than one cap-
tain? Not forgetting that no-one is being paid for their service.  Let it be 
said that I am fully appreciative of any help and I am astounded by peoples 
generosity.  

Tuesday 26th of June.  All those questions and I am reluctant to offer any 
answers.  Let them hang, not the personnel, the questions.  

Mike Warner, architect and owner of Jock Muir's Lahara, was a wonder.  He 

could not only make sense of the drawings (the comics) * as we called 
them but did fine and exacting work.  As generous as the other two helpers 
were I am afraid I had to curb their enthusiasm, even asking them to stay 
away in the end.  

An update on the weather.  This morning we had our third frost followed 
by a windless, cloudless simply stunning day.  16 degrees and perfect for 
working.  I am on the site by 7.30 and work until almost dark.  This evening, 
after a successful day I thought, òwhat a bonus, I am arriving home 
(Westwind) in daylightó but I was mistaken, it was actually moonlight.  

30th of June and the first bit of wind for almost three weeks, which is the 
time the shed has been under construction.  We also had some showers. 

Now what a luxury an 11 metre x 8 metre shed is, our 150 infant trees are 
being rained on and I am in the dry, building shelving etc.  

In Cairns we had a very active social life, including sailing off out to the reef 
and islands.  In some ways I am not sorry it has all come crashing down.  I 
miss our friends but strangers are only friends you have not yet met.  I feel 
they are a good crowd down here and there are looming social engage-
ments like Christmas in July, which entails a fire on a beach and various 
other means of keeping warm.  

Next week, all going well I will have our shed totally finished.  On the scale 
of things, for example building any sized boat, a month is nothing.  

*The first and only time I have heard boat plans referred to as 'comics' was 
by an old fisherman/boat builder I had befriended in the days when I en-
joyed a social beer in an hotel. 
I was building a traditional timber cutter to an Alan Buchanan design and 
was having some issues with the stem and later with the planking aft. Jack 
always smelt of linseed, tar, cigar smoke and of course beer. He called 
around and sez ògiz a look at yer comicsó sorry Jack? òyer comics, yer draw-
ingsó. He grabbed them and struck two or three enlightening lines through 
the front part. As he handed them back he said the sooner I throw them 
away the sooner I will get on. Later I was struggling with the planking. Let 
them fly man, let them lay where they want to then fill the gap with a stealer 
or a short plank shaped to the gap.  

I have some regrets in my life and one of them is that I sought very little 
tuition.  Just too busy looking at the clouds and chasing the horizon to 
learn anything.  Luckily we get another go. I will pay attention then.  
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The shed that blew away, humble beginnings 

Our third shed built in rustic style. It will be our permanent wash house. The 
paint for the door cost more than the whole shed, all salvaged from the tip. 

The 4th and last shed, marginally smaller than the house I keep telling Gilli 

The second shed Mawson would be proud of 


